OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 20 DECEMBER 2001 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Prest (Vice‑Chairman), Councillors Mrs Bradley, Dodd (as substitute for Councillor Jefferson), Ellis, Guest, Knapton, Mrs Mallinson and Mrs Rutherford.

ALSO 

PRESENT:   Councillor Firth attended the meeting as an observer.

OSM.27/01
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Jefferson (Chairman).

OSM.28/01
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest affecting any item on the Agenda.

OSM.29/01
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting held on 22 November 2001 had been circulated with the papers for the meeting.

Pursuant to Minute OSM.25/01, consideration was given to the Town Clerk and Chief Executive’s report TC.246/01 detailing changes to the Executive’s Forward Plan (1 December 2001 to 31 March 2002) since it’s publication on 16 November 2001.

Referring to Minute OSM.21/01, a Member raised a query on the minute relating to a review of time spent in attempting to secure grant aid.

RESOLVED – (1) That the modifications, deferrals and departures from the Forward Plan for 1 December 2001 to 31 March 2002 be noted.

(2) That the Minutes of the meeting be noted subject to the resolution under Minute 0SM.21/01 being amended to read:

“That this Committee does not consider it to be appropriate to have a specific Review of the time spent by Officers in attempting to secure grant aid, and that this issue could be incorporated into a wider Review in the future.”

OSM.30/01
MINUTES OF OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES 



AND REFERENCES TO MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

The Minutes of the following Overview and Scrutiny Committees were submitted for information: 

(a)
Community – 29 November 2001

Pursuant to Minute COS.33/01 (Best Value Fundamental Performance Review for Empty Property Management) a Member expressed concern, in her capacity as Chairman of the former Housing Best Value Review Working Group, that Members of that Group had not had the opportunity to submit their views on the documentation.  In particular, she was concerned that if the large scale voluntary transfer did not proceed and an Inspection took place, the Council would be criticised on the basis that the Review was narrowly focussed.  She therefore requested that it be referred back to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee for further observations.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive commented that the Review had effectively been signed off and was now at the Action Plan stage.  However contingency plans would be put in place should the ballot of tenants prove not to be positive.  

The Chairman of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee invited the Member to attend meetings of the Committee when that issue was under consideration.

(b)
Corporate Resources – 6 December 2001

(c)
Infrastructure – 13 December 2001.

(i)
Reference from the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee – Committee’s Role in Relation to Internal and External Audit

Further to Minute CROS.34/01, Members considered a reference from the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee requesting that Financial Memo 2001/02 No.115 concerning that Committee’s role in relation to Internal and External Audit be referred to this Committee in order that Members could be made aware of the detailed areas of scrutiny to be carried out in relation to audit matters.   

A Member commented that audit was an important function of the Council and questioned whether it was possible to have a separate Committee to deal with it.

The City Solicitor and Secretary commented that the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee would deal with it and, if additional focus was required, the Committee could form a Sub‑Committee to action that.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive added that the Internal Audit Section produced a work programme each year which could be submitted to this Committee.  In addition, a structured reporting system existed at Officer level.

(ii)
References from the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee 

The Forward Plan

Further to Minute IOS.17/01, Members noted a reference from the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee requesting that their comments in relation to the format of the Forward Plan and Executive decision records, together with the scrutiny of Officer decisions be included in any forthcoming review of the Constitution.

Securing Grant Aid

Further to Minute IOS.18/01(a), Members noted the response of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee in relation to their reference on securing grant aid and which had been clarified at Minute OSM.29/01. 

RESOLVED – That the Minutes and specific references referred to above be noted.

OSM.31/01
REFERENCE FROM THE EXECUTIVE – REQUEST FOR BUDGET TO CARRY OUT REVIEWS

Pursuant to Minute OSM.14/01, a copy of the Executive’s response to this Committee’s request for a budget of £5,000 for Overview and Scrutiny Committees to carry out reviews had been circulated.  The response confirmed that, as part of the budget process, the Executive intended to look favourably on that request.  

The Head of Corporate Policy and Strategy added that the request had now been included as part of the draft Budget.

RESOLVED – That the response of the Executive be noted.

OSM.32/01
WORK PROGRAMMES FOR OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES

Amended work programmes for all of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees were submitted and Members commented that they were proving to be very useful.

In addition, and pursuant to Minute OSM.12/01, the Head of Corporate Policy and Strategy submitted report TC.245/01 concerning a programme of reports or presentations to Overview and Scrutiny Committees on services and Council policies for which they were responsible.

He informed Members that the Corporate Management Team had suggested that an appropriate way forward may be by way of presentations of recently completed Service Plans for selected areas.  It was further suggested that each Chairman should select those plans which they would wish to see first in order that one may be included on each Agenda over coming meetings.  If that course of action was acceptable he would liaise directly with the Chairmen.

RESOLVED – (1) That the amended work programmes for the Overview and Scrutiny Committees be noted.

(2) That the Head of Corporate Policy and Strategy be requested to liaise directly with the Chairman of each Overview and Scrutiny Committee regarding the selection of a priority list of Service Plans for inclusion on future Agendas.

OSM.33/01
CONSULTATION PAPER ON QUALITY TOWN AND PARISH COUNCILS

The Head of Corporate Policy and Strategy presented a consultation paper issued jointly by the Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs (DEFRA), the Department of Transport, Local Government and the Regions (DETR), the Local Government Association, the Countryside Agency and the National Association of Local Councils (NALC) in consultation with the Audit Commission, setting out detailed proposals for Town and Parish “Quality Councils”.

He drew Members’ attention to the summary of the proposals contained in the Consultation Paper, together with the list of questions upon which views were sought.   He added that the closing date for responses was 31 January 2002.

In considering the matter, a Member questioned the procedure by which the Executive/Council would respond.  The Head of Corporate Policy and Strategy commented that the paper could be considered by the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 10 January 2002 with comments being forwarded on to the Executive.  The Town Clerk and Chief Executive added that he had already written to all Chairmen of Overview and Scrutiny Committees and any comments received would be forwarded to the Executive.

Members then raised the following points:

With regard to the list of possible functions which may be considered for delegation to all Parish and Town Councils by the principal Authority (Appendix 2 Page 23 refers), it was felt necessary to look at the wider picture and how such delegation would impinge on the working of District Councils;

Within Carlisle, the majority of residents receiving these services lived in non‑Parish areas and it may therefore not prove to be workable;

The proposal that Clerks of Quality Parish and Town Councils should be able to demonstrate that they possessed the necessary skills/competencies to carry out their duties may put people off serving in that capacity.

The Parish Councils should determine what happened and the response should be left to them.

Various new funds and assistance schemes (amounting to £37 m) were now operational under the Rural White Paper to support rural Councils who wished to improve the levels of service provision to their local communities.  It was felt that the District Councils already provided good services and that money should be reallocated to them, rather than “reinventing the wheel”.

RESOLVED – That the consultation paper on Quality Parish and Town Councils, together with the comments of this Committee, be referred to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 10 January 2002 for consideration.

OSM.34/01
SCOPING THE BEREAVEMENT SERVICES BEST VALUE REVIEW

The Director of Leisure and Community Development submitted documentation providing the background to the Best Value Review of Bereavement Services and invited the Committee’s input into how the Review should be conducted.

The Best Value Officer made various suggestions as a starting point for debate.

In considering the matter, Members raised the following list of objectives:

(i)
The service provided by the City Council should be extensive and able to cater for individual choices/needs.  The following should be investigated:


-
the possibility that the Council may also provide those services currently undertaken by Funeral Directors;


-
a high quality Municipal Funeral Service endorsed by the City Council.  It was noted that the Town Clerk and Chief Executive’s previous  Local Authority had operated such a scheme and details should be obtained from them.


-
as part of the challenge process the Council should look at how other Local Authorities managed their services.

(ii)
It was noted that space at all Cemeteries was likely to run out within 15/20 years and therefore the issue of capacity must be addressed.

(iii)
The issue of operational deficit must be considered.   Although the service must be run on a business footing, it should not be totally cost focussed since there was a statutory duty to provide a service for the whole community.


The future utilisation of the “Capital Fund”, following completion of improvements to the Chapel, should be considered.

(iv)
When considering future charging policy the needs of those caught in the poverty trap should be addressed.   People were not always in a position/able to purchase insurance to assist them i.e. in cases of infant mortality.


Conditions for the sale of graves and memorials should be investigated.


It was also suggested that charges could be varied according to whether the deceased was a resident or non‑resident of Carlisle.

(v)
The environmental issues associated with the service must be addressed.

(vi)
Notwithstanding the services high level of performance, it was important to strive for improvement.

Members also felt that all service options should be publicised more widely to help inform the public of the environmentally friendly services offered i.e. “Carlisle Coffins and Woodland Graves” via the Focus Magazine, the press, etc.  In addition, communication with users could also be improved.

It was felt that the input of outside agencies, such as the Anti‑Poverty Forum, Clergy, Funeral Directors, Age Concern, the Health Service and Bereavement Counsellors would also be beneficial for inclusion in the Review by the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

RESOLVED  - That the points raised be included within the key issues for the Review.

OSM.35/01
SEASONS GREETINGS

The Vice‑Chairman extended her best wishes to Members and Officers for a merry Christmas and prosperous New Year.

(The meeting ended at 3.20 pm)

